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Council Meeting

	Minutes
	December 10, 2013
	2:00 P.M.
	Worcester Public Library, Banx Room 

	 

	coUNCIL

 members in attendance
	Paul Spooner, Jennifer James, Rosalie Edes, Anne Johansen,  Ann Ackil, Cindy Purcell

	Council members not in attendance
	Denise Harvey, Joe Tringali, Kristen McCosh

	 Staff attending
	Jack Boesen, Michelle Byrd

	 chair
	Rosalie Edes

	Note taker
	Michelle Byrd

	agenda setting
	No issues were added to previously-issued agenda

	
	
	
	
	


Rosalie Edes called the meeting to order at 2:06 p.m.  

1. Council organizational matters
Introductions

Rosalie introduced two new Council members, Anne Johansen and Cindy Purcell, both appointed by the Auditor’s office. Council members and members of the audience attending the public comment portion of the meeting introduced themselves.  Included in the audience were several representatives from Personal Care Management agencies, representatives of 1199SEIU and PCA workers.
Public Comment Period
Rosalie invited audience members to ask any questions or raise any concerns they felt should be addressed by the Council.  Joe Bellil of Easter Seals asked what efforts are being taken by the Council to increase communication with PCA consumers.  Rosalie mentioned that along with the Council’s newsletter and website, additional outreach efforts are being made.  Jack reported that additional outreach by the Council at conferences and forums will take place this year.  Joe Bellil suggested that the use of social media such as Facebook could be also used by the Council to increase communication. Jack informed the audience that the Council will be using constant contact as a way to keep consumers informed.  Constant Contact will allow for quick communication with consumers on a variety of issues including emergency preparedness.  Courtland Townes III, from BCIL agreed that the use of updates and bulletins could be very helpful during emergencies impacting the travel of PCAs to their work sites.

Juanna Reyes, a PCA worker thanked the Council for developing the New Hire Orientation.  She stated it would be very useful and will make both consumers and PCAs aware of their rights. Rosalie informed the audience that the orientation process will include a pilot program and she expressed her hope that PCAs will become involved in the process and share their suggestions so they can be incorporated into the final program.  
Lizette, a PCA, brought up the issue of medical insurance coverage.  She was concerned that individual insurance is expensive and that it is difficult for workers lacking medical coverage.  Rosalie explained that the Council is finishing a study of the issue and the current contract calls for bargaining on health care to resume in 2014.
Becca Gutman of 1199SEIU asked the Council what efforts are being made to support a back-up system for PCA workers.  Her concern is that many consumer/employers don’t have anyone to assist them if their PCA is unable to work.  Courtland mentioned that development of an individual backup plan is a part of the training PCM’s provide to consumers. It was also mentioned that the online PCA directory also identifies PCA workers who self-identify that they are available to work on short notice for people looking for a PCA during an emergency.
After asking the audience if they had any other questions or comments for the council, Rosalie returned to the agenda to approve the October meeting minutes.

Review and Approval of Meeting Minutes

Paul Spooner made motions to approve the October 2013 general session and executive session minutes. Ann Ackil seconded the motions and Council members unanimously approved both without further discussion.  

2013 Paul Kahn awards

Jack Boesen reported that this year’s award ceremony was moved from Nurses Hall to the Grand Staircase at the State House due to increased attendance and the audience was enthusiastic.  This year the awards were followed by PCA education day where consumers and PCAs visited legislators to discuss the importance of the program.  Becca Gutman reported that PCAs provided positive responses to the program and the accessibility to legislators.  Fifty follow-up forms were submitted on legislative visits.
Officer and Committee Assignments
Jack Boesen informed the Council of by-laws requiring election of officers and memberships on committees.  Currently there are openings on the Labor Management and Collective Bargaining committees.  Rosalie asked members to contact Jack if they are interested in serving on a committee.  Election of Council officers will take place at the next council meeting.

Council listening tour
Council members received a memo from Jack outlining a listening tour for the Council.  Sessions would be held throughout the state where consumers could speak to Council members on a variety of issues relevant to the PCA program. Sessions would likely be scheduled for months when there was no Council meeting.  Becca Gutman asked the Council to consider holding meetings in areas with high numbers of PCA workers including Springfield, Boston, Worcester, New Bedford, Lawrence and Brockton.  No formal vote was held but members of the Council voiced support for this project.
2.  PCA Recruitment & Training

PCA New Hire Orientation Project – Consumer Notice
Since the initial meeting of the Stakeholders workgroup in August, there have been monthly meetings taking place. Two workgroups are meeting to develop content modules. Three of the four total modules have been completed.  The complete curriculum will be presented to the stakeholder’s group for review.  A consumer notice will be mailed out to 23,000 consumers by the Fiscal Intermediaries in the next several weeks.  A notice will be posted on the council’s website and notices to all the PCM’s and F.I.’s will be sent out through a Constant Contact system developed for the orientation project.  

Paul Spooner made a motion for the council to approve the consumer notice. Jennifer James seconded the motion and it passed by unanimous vote.

Training and Upgrade Fund Update
Harneen Chernow and Linnea Rego of the Training and Upgrade Fund (TUF) reported to the Council on current and upcoming training efforts. The fund developed a needs assessment tool in the summer of 2012.  Review from the data collected led to the initial training courses offered in the fall of 2012.  Since those courses began, additional efforts were added including a pilot tuition voucher program supporting college courses and a pilot scholarship program for workers enrolled in a CNA course.  The council reviewed the PCA Training Activity Report submitted by Harneen and Linnea outlining the number of classes and other training activities offered between September 2012 and December 2013 including attendance figures for each.  
Four new courses will be added to the Winter/Spring 2014 course schedule. They include courses on nutrition/diabetes, dementia/Alzheimer care, medication safety, and body mechanics/transferring.  All classes begin March 2014.  Lizette, a PCA worker reported that she has taken several classes including CPR training and found the courses useful.  Cindy Purcell asked if the trainings followed a medical model and Jack Boesen stated that trainings would continue the consumer control model and not interfere with individual requirements of consumers.  

At 3:15 p.m. Cindy Purcell left the meeting.
3. Labor Matters

Health Insurance Committee

Rosalie reported the committee is putting together a working draft report.  The group will re-convene in January 2014. The committee is focusing on workers earning more than 300% above the federal poverty level since insurance coverage for that bracket of earners is not subsidized under the new Affordable Care Act.

Labor Management

The committee continues to look at the issue of emergency preparedness including travel and parking restrictions.  A major issue is that there is no statewide system for registering homecare workers allowing them to travel during state of emergencies.  The current practice allowing for only local registration by each community is problematic.  Rosalie will investigate this issue further and report back to the Council.

An agreement has been made on paid time off (PTO) benefits.  A side-letter has been signed and will be added to the current collective bargaining agreement.  The next LMC meeting will be held on February 12, 2014. 
4. Council budget matters

There is no expense report for this meeting.  An updated report will be available for the February 2014 meeting. Rosalie reported that the supplemental budget, including funding for training and orientation, has passed.  
With no other business raised by Council members, Jennifer James made a motion to adjourn.  Ann Ackil seconded and the motion passed unanimously and the Council adjourned at 3:55 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Michelle Byrd
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